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RULES REDISTRICTING COMMITTEE 
AMENDED MEETING MINUTES
June 29, 2011
2:00 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Denise Lee (Chair), Bill Bishop, Clay Yarborough and Art Shad
Excused:  Committee Members Richard Clark, Doyle Carter and John Crescimbeni
Guests: W. C. Gentry – School Board Chair, Council Member Warren Jones, Council Members-Elect Lori Boyer, Matt Schellenberg, Bill Gulliford and Jim Love; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections
Also: Cindy Laquidara and Jason Gabriel – Office of General Counsel;  Bill Killingsworth and Salem Soliman – Planning and Development Department; Kirk Sherman – Council Auditor’s Office; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections; Jessica Stephens and Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Tiffany Hager, Scott Wilson, Rebekah Adams and Debbie Delgado – ECAs; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services; Jeff Clements – Council Research; Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union; Dick Berry, John Libby, Tony Bates, Michael Anania, Dr. Stephen Baker, Theresa Eichorn, K.M. Kuzel
Meeting Convened:  2:13 p.m.

Chairwoman Lee convened the meeting and stated that the committee had chosen to meet in the Lynwood Roberts Room rather than the City Council Chamber in order to have a setting that was more conducive to examining maps and holding informal conversations.  Bill Killingsworth indicated that, as requested by the committee at its last meeting, this week’s map was e-mailed to the committee prior to the meeting and small versions were printed out for distribution at the meeting.
Mr. Killingsworth stated that the Planning Department had been unable to meet with all of the council members representing areas north and west of the river (one meeting remains to be had), so the next version of a plan with proposed districts for that side of the river is not yet complete.  Since that was the case, the department took up the task of working on the at-large residence areas.

Mr. Killingsworth and Mr. Soliman presented the first draft of the new at-large residence area map which is fairly similar to the existing residence areas with some shifting of lines to reflect population movement.  The biggest change is a split of At-Large Group 1, with the area east of Yellow Bluff Road on the Northside being split off from Group 1 and connected to the Group 2 area south of the river (Arlington/Beaches) by the Dames Point Bridge and Mayport Ferry.  Group 2 also gains territory on its southern boundary by incorporating a portion of the current Group 3 territory south of Beach Boulevard between Southside and Kernan Boulevards.  Group 3 remains unchanged except for the loss of some territory to Group 2 described above. The Group 4 area remains almost entirely unchanged, while the Group 5 area expands slightly in the Riverside, San Juan Avenue, and Dunn Avenue/Garden City areas.  The overall minority population of the At-Large Group 5 area decreases somewhat from the current plan because additional population needed to be added to that area to meet the equal population criterion, and the additions had a lower percentage of minority residents than the existing area.  In response to a question from Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland, Mr. Killingsworth confirmed that none of the 4 at-large council members who will be eligible for re-election in 2015 are grouped together in any of the proposed at-large areas.
The committee returned to discussion of a point raised at the last meeting by Council Member Crescimbeni about the Planning Department keeping a record of all meetings of individual council members with the Planning Department staff and of the map changes that result from those meetings.  Council Member Lee questioned whether that was a necessary or advisable practice and Mr. Killingsworth stated that the documentation of the suggested changes would be apparent in each succeeding version of the maps produced.  General Counsel Cindy Laquidara stated that the Planning Department did not take the discussion at the last meeting as a formal directive from the committee since there had been no motion and affirmative vote to adopt that policy.
Public Comment
John Libby discussed a document that he had placed at each of the committee members’ seats prior to the meeting.  He stressed that it is not a proposed redistricting plan, but was a conceptual exercise to see if a plan could be developed that would have only one district crossing a river, would keep all of the downtown area together, and would achieve four minority access districts (no retrogression from the current plan) with an acceptable level of district population deviation.  The conceptual plan he distributed meets all of those criteria.
Danny Becton representing the Southeast CPAC announced that the CPAC will be holding a redistricting forum on July 14th at 6:00 p.m. at Deer Creek Country Club to talk about the redistricting process and to solicit public input and ideas about the future of proposed Districts 4, 5 and 6 and the District 13 extension across the Intracoastal Waterway.  He invited any interested to attend and to RSVP to Rosemary Wisniewski, the CPAC’s staff member in the Department of Housing and Neighborhoods.  Cindy Laquidara reiterated the committee’s policy, adopted at a prior meeting, that presentations to the CPACs prior to the committee’s adoption of a proposed plan would cover only the legal requirements, process and timing of redistricting, not the substance of maps and district lines.  Mr. Becton emphasized that the CPAC is trying to be pro-active and make its residents’ preferences known to the committee before a plan is drafted and therefore becomes more difficult to change.  Ms. Laquidara stated that it would not be productive to comment on a draft of a map that may change considerably before the committee is satisfied with the product and formally adopts it as the proposal to the City Council.  The CPAC is certainly welcome to provide input on their likes and dislikes about the current council districts and to express their preferences about communities of interest that should be represented.
In response to a question from Council Member-Elect Boyer, John Libby stated that his conceptual exercise minimized the size of the districts south/east of the river so as to maximize the size of the north/west districts as the committee discussed at its last meeting.  In response to a question from Council Member-Elect Schellenberg about how the work of the Rules Committee to date would transfer to the new Reapportionment Committee, Chairwoman Lee expressed her hope that the new committee would adopt the work done thus far and continue along the same lines to completion rather than attempt to change course and start a new process.

Tony Bates representing Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County expressed support for Council Member Crescimbeni’s proposal to track council members’ discussions with the Planning Department and the requested changes to the maps that result as a means of ensuring transparency and public knowledge of the changes.  He suggested that all maps and documents related to redistricting be posted on the City web site and that map changes should only be done on the basis of actions formally taken by the committee, not at the request of individual council members.

Supervisor of Elections Holland felt it would be helpful if the council members in attendance at the committee meetings gave the Planning Department specific comments and feedback about the proposed districts as they stand so far – what do they specifically like or dislike, which will give the department clear guidance on how to perfect the plans.
Dick Berry representing the North CPAC stated that, although the first part of the drafting process is nearing conclusion with a report due in mid-August, there still is no clarity about what the Northside districts will look like.  The population shifts will cause one district to move from north of the river to the south, but there is still no indication of how the remaining Northside districts will be redrawn to accommodate that change.  Supervisor Holland suggested that Northside residents could make a valuable contribution by expressing their preferences to the committee about how they would like to see the new districts drawn.  Do current District 11 residents want their new district to cross the river or not?  If so, crossing where?  Do they want to keep Mayport in the district?  Do they want to connect to Arlington or focus more on the Westside?  Express preferences now so that the Planning Department can know how residents want their future district to look.

Deborah Vining, a resident of District 5, requested narrative boundaries for the new District 5 as proposed so that she can pinpoint the proposal on a larger map.
School Board Chair W. C. Gentry reported that he had discussed redistricting briefly with the School Board yesterday.  He suggested that it would be helpful to see the city’s high schools plotted on the next version of the maps because that will be important to the School Board members.  The current version of the new District 5 appears to separate the feeder schools for one high school from the high school itself, which is drawn into a different district.  This would be problematic for School Board members; it would be preferable to have the feeder schools and high school in the same School Board district.
Council Member Jones asked why the committee had chosen to minimize river crossings as one of its criteria, saying that this appears to have a detrimental impact on the percentage of minority population in the four minority access districts.  Mr. Killingsworth stated that the current map is very tentative on the north/west side and when the department has had the opportunity to meet with all of the council members representing that side of town and get their input, it should be possible to maintain the minority communities of interest that the current districts represent. 

John Daly representing the Tea Party thanked the committee for undertaking its work in such an open manner and inviting public input at each meeting.

Chairwoman Lee stated that an important objective of the process should be to ensure fairness and effective representation for every citizen and a greater sense of public confidence in the quality of life available in all parts of the city.

Chairwoman Lee read into the record a portion of a letter from Florida House member Janet Atkins announcing a meeting of the Florida House and Senate redistricting committees on July 11 at the FSCJ Downtown Campus.
Next meeting – July 27th at 2:00 p.m.  
Chairwoman  Lee announced that her ECA, Tiffany Hager, was leaving City employment and thanked her for her hard work on behalf of the Rules Committee.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:36 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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